## ADOLESCENT DEVELOPMENT

## Laurence Steinberg

Department of Psychology, Temple University, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19122; e-mail: lds@astro.temple.edu

### Amanda Sheffield Morris

Department of Psychology, Arizona State University, Tempe, Arizona 85287

**Key Words** adolescence, problem behavior, parenting, context, puberty

■ **Abstract** This chapter identifies the most robust conclusions and ideas about adolescent development and psychological functioning that have emerged since Petersen's 1988 review. We begin with a discussion of topics that have dominated recent research, including adolescent problem behavior, parent-adolescent relations, puberty, the development of the self, and peer relations. We then identify and examine what seem to us to be the most important new directions that have come to the fore in the last decade, including research on diverse populations, contextual influences on development, behavioral genetics, and siblings. We conclude with a series of recommendations for future research on adolescence.

#### CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	83
NEW RESEARCH ON OLD TOPICS	85
The Causes and Correlates of Problem Behavior	85
Parent-Adolescent Relationships	87
Puberty and Its Impact	89
The Development of the Self	91
Adolescents and Their Peers	92
NEW DIRECTIONS DURING THE PAST DECADE	95
Increasing Focus on Diverse Populations	96
Understanding Adolescent Development in Context	97
Behavioral Genetics	98
Adolescents and Their Siblings	00
CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	01

#### INTRODUCTION

Research on growth and development during adolescence expanded at a remarkable rate during the past 13 years, since the last time a comprehensive review of the literature on adolescent development appeared in this series (Petersen

1988). [Although two other contributions to the Annual Review of Psychology published during the last decade focused on adolescence (Compas et al 1995, Lerner & Galambos 1998), neither of these were intended to provide a broad overview of the literature.] The flood of interest in adolescence during the past decade sparked the appearance of numerous new journals devoted to the publication of theoretical and empirical articles on this age period (e.g. the Journal of Research on Adolescence), as well as a substantial increase in the number of pages devoted to adolescence in established outlets within the subfield of developmental psychology (e.g. Child Development, Developmental Psychology) and within psychology as a whole (e.g. American Psychologist, Psychological Bulletin). The Society for Research on Adolescence, the major association of social and behavioral scientists interested in adolescent development, which met for the first time in 1986, grew from a fledgling organization of a few hundred individuals to an association with some 1000 members. In view of the fact that the empirical study of adolescence barely existed as recently as 25 years ago, the remarkable rise of interest in the second decade of life merits some explanation.

Four broad trends were likely responsible for the growth of this interest area. First, the increased influence of the "ecological perspective on human development" (Bronfenbrenner 1979) during the late 1980s and early 1990s within the field of developmental psychology drew researchers' attention toward periods of the lifespan characterized by dramatic changes in the context, and not simply the content, of development, making adolescence a natural magnet for researchers interested in contextual variations and their impact. Second, methodological improvements in the study of puberty enabled researchers interested in "biosocial" models of development to test these models within a developmental period characterized by wide, but easily documented, variation in both biology and context. Third, the shift in research funding priorities toward more applied areas of study, and toward the study of social problems in particular, encouraged many scholars to turn their attention to such issues as antisocial behavior, drug use, nonmarital pregnancy, and depression—problems that typically emerge for the first time during adolescence. Finally, many of the important longitudinal studies of development launched during the 1980s shifted their focus toward adolescence as the study samples matured into preadolescence and beyond.

These general trends are reflected in the specific topic areas that have dominated the adolescence literature over the past decade or so. Our informal content analysis of several journals (*Child Development, Developmental Psychology*, and the *Journal of Research on Adolescence*) revealed that the most popular areas of inquiry were adolescent development in the family context, problem behavior, and, to a lesser extent, puberty and its impact. Although other topics did receive concerted, if not sustained, attention during this same period of time—the study of changes in self-image and of adolescents' peer relations were well-represented—the family-puberty-problem behavior triumvirate accounted for about two-thirds of the published articles on adolescence during the past decade. Indeed, if a visitor

from another planet were to peruse the recent literature, he or she would likely conclude that teenagers' lives revolve around three things: parents, problems, and hormones. We suspect that this characterization is only partially true.

#### NEW RESEARCH ON OLD TOPICS

### The Causes and Correlates of Problem Behavior

From its beginnings at the turn of the century, the scientific study of adolescent development has always had as part of its implicit and explicit agendas the goal of describing, explaining, predicting, and ameliorating problematic behavior. Despite oft-repeated pleas to "de-dramatize" adolescence (e.g. Dornbusch et al 1991), frequent reminders that adolescence is not a period of "normative disturbance," and accumulating evidence that the majority of teenagers weather the challenges of the period without developing significant social, emotional, or behavioral difficulties (Steinberg 1999), the study of problem behavior continued to dominate the literature on adolescent development during the 1980s and 1990s. Indeed, one recent article (Arnett 1999) suggested that scholars might reconsider the fashionable assertion that the "storm and stress" view is incorrect and acknowledge that the early writers on the subject may have been onto something.

The notions that adolescence is inherently a period of difficulty, that during this phase of the life-cycle problematic development is more interesting than normative development, and that healthy adolescent development is more about the avoidance of problems than about the growth of competencies have persisted virtually unabated since the publication of Hall's treatise on the topic, nearly a century ago (Hall 1904). Thus, whereas there continue to exist overarching frameworks to explain dysfunction and maladaptation in adolescence (Jessor's "Problem Behavior Theory," perhaps the most influential of these, continued to dominate research during the past decade), no attempt to develop a general theory of normative adolescent development has met with widespread acceptance, and theories of normative adolescent development that had once been popular have declined considerably in their influence. Erikson's (1968) theory of adolescent identity development, for example, once a dominant force in adolescence research, endures in undergraduate textbooks but has all but disappeared from the empirical landscape. Piaget's theory of formal operations, the chief organizing framework for adolescence research during the 1970s and early 1980s, was more or less abandoned, as the study of cognitive development became more and more dominated by information-processing and computational models, and as empirical studies cast increasing doubt on many of Piaget's fundamental propositions about cognitive development during adolescence (Keating 1990).

Although one may be moan the relative lack of attention paid to normative adolescent development in recent decades, the field's concerted focus on adolescent problem behavior has paid off with a wealth of information based on solid research.

In addition, much of what we learn about atypical development in adolescence informs our understanding of normal adolescent development. The influence of the discipline of developmental psychopathology on the study of dysfunction in adolescence has been especially important, as have the many longitudinal studies that have been carried out within this framework (e.g. Farrington 1995, Henry et al 1993, Rutter 1989). As a consequence, a number of general conclusions about adolescent problem behavior have begun to emerge, and they have shaped, and will continue to shape, research on the topic.

First, one needs to distinguish between occasional experimentation and enduring patterns of dangerous or troublesome behavior. Many prevalence studies indicate that rates of occasional, usually harmless, experimentation far exceed rates of enduring problems (Johnston et al 1997). For example, the majority of adolescents experiment with alcohol sometime before high school graduation, and the majority will have been drunk at least once; but relatively few teenagers will develop drinking problems or will permit alcohol to adversely affect their school or personal relationships (Hughs et al 1992, Johnston et al 1997). Similarly, although the vast majority of teenagers do something during adolescence that is against the law, very few young people develop criminal careers (Farrington 1995).

Second, one must distinguish between problems that have their origins and onset during adolescence and those that have their roots in earlier periods. It is true, for example, that some teenagers fall into patterns of criminal or delinquent behavior during adolescence, and for this reason we tend to associate delinquency with the adolescent years. However, most teenagers who have recurrent problems with the law had problems at home and at school from an early age; in some samples of delinquents, the problems were evident as early as preschool (Moffitt 1993). Likewise, longitudinal studies indicate that many individuals who develop depression and other sorts of internalizing problems during adolescence suffered from one or another form of psychological distress, such as excessive anxiety, as children (Zahn-Waxler et al 2000, Rubin et al 1995). We now understand that simply because a problem may be displayed during adolescence does not mean that it is a problem of adolescence.

Third, many of the problems experienced by adolescents are relatively transitory in nature and are resolved by the beginning of adulthood, with few long-term repercussions. Substance abuse, unemployment, and delinquency are three examples: Rates of drug and alcohol use, unemployment, and delinquency are all higher within the adolescent and youth population than among adults, but most individuals who have abused drugs and alcohol, been unemployed, or committed delinquent acts as teenagers grow up to be sober, employed, law-abiding adults (Steinberg 1999). Unfortunately, little is known about the mechanisms through which individuals "age out" of certain types of problems, although it has been suggested that much of this phenomenon is due to the settling-down effects of marriage and full-time work (e.g. Sampson & Laub 1995). Nevertheless, many researchers have begun to search for ways of distinguishing, during adolescence, between so-called "adolescence-limited" problems and those that are "life-course

persistent" (Moffitt 1993). Ironically, the predictors that discriminate between adolescents who persist versus those who do not are best assessed prior to, not during, adolescence (e.g. attention deficit disorder, neurological insult, conduct problems in preschool). This finding reminds us that development during adolescence cannot be understood without considering development prior to adolescence.

Far less is known about the developmental course of internalizing problems than externalizing problems, but it appears that the inverted U-shaped developmental curve of externalizing in adolescence, with prevalence rates peaking during the middle adolescent years and then declining, does not characterize age changes in internalizing problems. The prevalence of depression, for example, increases during early adolescence and continues to increase, albeit less dramatically, during adulthood (Avenevoli & Steinberg 2000). Perhaps more interestingly, the widely-reported gender difference in rates of adult depression, with women far more likely than men to suffer from this disorder, does not emerge until adolescence (Nolen-Hoeksema & Girgus 1994). Indeed, at least one analysis indicates that the gender difference in rates of adult depression can be accounted for entirely by gender differences in adolescent-onset depression; gender differences in rates of adult-onset depression are not significant (Kessler et al 1993).

Although the spike in prevalence rates of depression at adolescence and the emergence of gender differences in depression in adolescence are both well-established, surprisingly little is known about the underlying mechanisms for either phenomenon; interesting theories abound, but definitive data that differentiate among alternative hypotheses are surprisingly scarce. Among the most frequently offered explanations are those that point to developmental and gender differences in (a) hormonal changes at puberty (e.g. Cyranowski & Frank 2000), (b) the prevalence and nature of stressful life events (e.g. Petersen et al 1991), and (c) the emergence of certain types of cognitive abilities and coping mechanisms (e.g. Nolen-Hoeksema et al 1991). The disappointing truth, though, is that we do not know why depression increases in early adolescence or why adolescent girls are more likely to manifest the disorder than adolescent boys.

## Parent-Adolescent Relationships

Of the many contexts in which adolescents develop, none has received as much concerted attention as the family. Research on family relationships has focused predominantly on the parent-adolescent relationship, although there is a small but growing literature on adolescents and their siblings (see section on siblings, below).

Studies of changes in family relations during adolescence continued to focus on parent-adolescent conflict (e.g. Smetana 1995), although a number of investigations examined changes in closeness and companionship as well (e.g. Mayseless et al 1998; for a recent review, see Grotevant 1998) Much of this work continued to build on theoretical models articulated in the early and mid 1980s, which framed transformations in family relations in terms of the adolescent's need to individuate

within the context of close and harmonious parent-adolescent relations (Cooper et al 1983, Hauser et al 1984).

Several broad conclusions have emerged from this research. First, there is a genuine increase in bickering and squabbling between parents and teenagers during the early adolescent years, although there is no clear consensus as to why this occurs when it does; psychoanalytic (Holmbeck 1996), cognitive (Smetana et al 1991), social-psychological (Laursen 1995), and evolutionary (Steinberg 1988) explanations all have been offered. Second, this increase in mild conflict is accompanied by a decline in reported closeness, and especially, in the amount of time adolescents and parents spend together (Larson & Richards 1991). Third, the transformations that take place in parent-adolescent relationships have implications for the mental health of parents as well as for the psychological development of teenagers, with a substantial number of parents reporting difficulties adjusting to the adolescent's individuation and autonomy-striving (Silverberg & Steinberg 1990). Finally, the process of disequilibration in early adolescence is typically followed by the establishment of a parent-adolescent relationship that is less contentious, more egalitarian, and less volatile (Steinberg 1990).

The study of adolescent socialization in the family context was an exceptionally popular topic of inquiry during the past decade or so (Darling & Steinberg 1993). Most of the work in this area derived in one form or another from Baumrind's (1978) seminal studies of parental influences on the development of competence in childhood, which demonstrated that children whose parents were "authoritative" warm and firm—showed higher levels of competence and psychosocial maturity than their peers who had been raised by parents who were permissive, authoritarian, or indifferent. Dozens of studies of adolescents and their parents conducted during the last 12 years, using different methods, measures, and samples, have reached the same conclusion—namely, that authoritative parenting is associated with a wide range of psychological and social advantages in adolescence, just as it is in early and middle childhood. Although various researchers have labeled and operationalized authoritativeness in different ways (e.g. "effective parenting," "positive parenting"), the combination of parental responsiveness and demandingness is consistently related to adolescent adjustment, school performance, and psychosocial maturity (Steinberg 2000).

The notion that authoritativeness influences, rather than merely accompanies, or perhaps even follows from, adolescent adjustment was challenged on several fronts during the 1990s, however. Some writers argued that the link between parental authoritativeness and adolescent adjustment was due to the genetic transmission of certain traits from parents to children (see Behavioral Genetics, below). Others argued that parents' influence on adolescent behavior and development was insignificant and far less important than the influence of peers and the mass media (Harris 1995). These claims were countered by researchers who pointed to conceptual problems in the behavioral genetics analyses that led to the overestimation of shared genetic variance, the success of experimental interventions designed to

enhance parental effectiveness and children's adjustment, and longitudinal studies indicating that parental influence during childhood affects adolescents' choices of peers (Collins et al 2000). It seems safe to say that adolescent development is affected by an interplay of genetic, familial, and nonfamilial influences, and that efforts to partition the variability in adolescent adjustment into genetic and various environmental components fail to capture the complexity of socialization processes.

The generally consistent pattern of results concerning parenting and adolescent adjustment prompted many researchers to investigate how factors external to the parent-child relationship moderate the link between parental authoritativeness and adolescent adjustment. These studies have examined the moderating roles of ethnicity (Steinberg et al 1991), interparental consistency (Fletcher et al 1999), social networks (Fletcher et al 1995), neighborhood influences (Furstenberg et al 1999), family structure (Hetherington et al 1992), and peer groups (Steinberg et al 1992). Whereas the general relation between authoritativeness and adjustment is found across a variety of contextual conditions, the strength of the relation between authoritativeness and adolescent adjustment varies across samples, contexts, and the specific outcome measures in question (Steinberg 2000).

### **Puberty and Its Impact**

Advances in methodological techniques for assessing pubertal maturation sparked an increase in the amount of research devoted to this topic during the past two decades. Much of this research has focused on the ways in which puberty affects adolescents' relationships with their parents. Studies indicate that pubertal maturation leads to a more egalitarian relationship between adolescents and their parents, with adolescents having more autonomy and influence in family decision-making. There is also evidence that conflict between adolescents and parents, especially mothers, increases around the onset of puberty. It was once believed that this conflict subsided as adolescents matured; however, there is now less certainty that parent-child conflict declines in later adolescence (Laursen et al 1998, Sagrestano et al 1999). Although negativity may increase between parents and adolescents during puberty, positive affect and emotional closeness likely remain unchanged (e.g. Holmbeck & Hill 1991, Montemayor et al 1993).

One interesting controversy to emerge in the recent study of puberty concerns the causal direction of the link between pubertal development and relational transformation in the family (Steinberg 1988). Several studies have indicated that the quality of family relationships may affect the timing and course of puberty, with earlier and faster maturation observed among adolescents raised in homes characterized by less closeness and more conflict (Graber et al 1995, Kim & Smith 1998) and among girls from homes in which their biological father is not present (Surbey 1990). Although the underlying mechanism for this is not understood, the general observation that reproductive development in adolescence can be influenced by

close relationships has been documented in studies of menstrual synchrony (e.g. McClintock 1980) and is well established in studies of nonhuman primates and other mammals (see Steinberg 1988).

Recent studies of early versus late maturation have confirmed earlier findings, indicating that the impact of pubertal timing differs between boys and girls. Latematuring boys have relatively lower self-esteem and stronger feelings of inadequacy, whereas early-maturing boys are more popular and have a more positive self-image (Petersen 1985). At the same time, however, early-maturing boys are at greater risk for delinquency and are more likely than their peers to engage in antisocial behaviors, including drug and alcohol use, truancy, and precocious sexual activity (e.g. Williams & Dunlop 1999). This increase in risky behavior is likely due to early-maturers' friendships with older peers (Silbereisen et al 1989).

Recent research on the timing of puberty among females also has corroborated earlier studies indicating that early-maturing girls have more emotional problems, a lower self-image, and higher rates of depression, anxiety, and disordered eating than their peers (e.g. Ge et al 1996b). These effects are particularly strong in Western countries where cultural beliefs about attractiveness emphasize thinness, consistent with other research indicating that the effects of early or late maturation vary across social contexts. Interestingly, girls' perceptions of their maturational timing relative to peers may be more influential than their actual physical maturation (Dubas et al 1991). Like early-maturing boys, early-maturing girls are more popular, but they are also more likely to become involved in delinquent activities. use drugs and alcohol, have problems in school, and experience early sexual intercourse (e.g. Flannery et al 1993), although there is some suggestion that early maturation may be associated with an increase in problem behavior only among girls who have had a history of difficulties prior to adolescence (Caspi & Moffitt 1991). It also has been found that early-maturing females spend more time with older adolescents, particularly older boys, and that these relations have a negative influence on their adjustment (Silbereisen et al 1989). Indeed, early-maturing girls are more vulnerable to psychological difficulties and problem behavior when they have more opposite sex friendships, and when they attend co-educational, rather than single-sex, schools (Caspi et al 1993).

Another area of recent study concerns the effects of puberty on adolescent moodiness, and the role of hormonal changes in emotional development more generally. On the whole, evidence for hormonally driven moodiness in adolescence is weaker than popular stereotypes would suggest, although few studies have examined moodiness per se (as opposed to negative affect) (Buchanan et al 1992). Richards & Larson (1993) found no association of average mood or mood variability with puberty among girls, and among boys they found that more advanced pubertal status was associated with positive, not negative, feelings. Also, whereas moodiness may be more characteristic of adolescence than adulthood, it is no more characteristic of adolescence than childhood (Buchanan et al 1992).

There was a surge of research in the late 1980s and early 1990s on the direct and indirect effects of hormones on psychosocial functioning in adolescence. Studies

indicate that puberty is not characterized by "raging" hormones, and that the turmoil once associated with puberty was exaggerated (Brooks-Gunn & Reiter 1990, Petersen 1985). When studies do find a connection between hormones and mood it is typically in early adolescence, where fluctuations in hormones are associated with greater irritability and aggression among males and depression among females (Buchanan et al 1992). Nevertheless, variation in hormone levels account for only a tiny percentage of the variance in adolescents' negative affect, and social influences account for considerably more (Brooks-Gunn et al 1994).

Although there is little evidence that psychological difficulties stem directly from hormonal changes at puberty, it is likely that the bodily changes of adolescence play a role in the development of depression and disordered eating among girls (Wichstrom 1999). As body mass increases during puberty, adolescent females may develop a more negative body image and, in turn, disordered eating and depression (Archibald et al 1999, Keel et al 1997). This phenomenon may be accentuated among girls who are especially interested in dating. There is evidence that the combination of puberty and involvement in romantic relationships may place girls at special risk for the development of eating problems (Cauffman & Steinberg 1996).

## The Development of the Self

Adolescence has long been characterized as a time when individuals begin to explore and examine psychological characteristics of the self in order to discover who they really are, and how they fit in the social world in which they live. Especially since Erkison's (1968) theory of the adolescent identity crisis was introduced, scholars have viewed adolescence as a time of self-exploration. In general, research has supported Erikson's model, with one important exception: the timetable. It now appears that, at least in contemporary society, the bulk of identity "work" occurs late in adolescence, and perhaps not even until young adulthood. As a consequence, research on adolescent identity development came to focus less on identity development in the Eriksonian sense (for exceptions, see Meeus et al 1999), and more on the development of self-conceptions.

In the transition from childhood to adolescence, individuals begin to develop more abstract characterizations of themselves, and self-concepts become more differentiated and better organized. Adolescents begin to view themselves in terms of personal beliefs and standards, and less in terms of social comparisons (Harter 1998). Middle adolescence is marked by individuals describing themselves in ways that are occasionally discrepant (e.g. shy with friends, outgoing at home), but these discrepancies tend to decline in later years, with adolescents forming a more consonant view of themselves (Harter & Monsour 1992). We also know that adolescents evaluate themselves both globally and along several distinct dimensions—academics, athletics, appearance, social relations, and moral conduct (Masten et al 1995)—and that the link between specific dimensions of the self-concept and global self-worth varies across domains. For example, appearance is

most important for overall self-esteem, especially so among females (Usmiani & Daniluk 1997). There is also evidence that adolescents' self-conceptions differ across contexts, and that teenagers see themselves differently when they are with peers compared with parents and teachers (Harter et al 1998). Research has shown that adolescents often engage in false self behavior (acting in ways that are not the true self), particularly when among classmates and in romantic relationships. The impact of false self behavior on adolescents' mental health depends on the reasons for it: Adolescents who engage in false self behavior because they devalue their true self suffer from depression and hopelessness; adolescents who engage in false self behavior to please others or just for experimentation do not (Harter et al 1996).

In general, global self-esteem is stable during adolescence and increases slightly over the period (Harter 1998). Early adolescents report more daily fluctuations in self-esteem than younger or older individuals, but self-esteem becomes stable with age (Alasker & Olweus 1992). Research also indicates that some adolescents show high levels of stability in self-esteem, whereas others do not (e.g. Deihl et al 1997), and that self-esteem varies according to ethnicity and gender. For example, recent meta-analyses have indicated that Black adolescents have higher self-esteem than whites (Gray-Little & Hafdahl 2000) and that males have slightly higher self-esteem than females (Kling et al 1999). Across all groups, however, high self-esteem is related to parental approval, peer support, adjustment, and success in school (e.g. DuBois et al 1998, Luster & McAdoo 1995).

During the 1990s, many researchers studied the development of ethnic identity. In general, a strong ethnic identity is associated with higher self-esteem and self-efficacy among minority adolescents (e.g. Phinney et al 1997). Most studies on ethnic identity have focused on Black adolescents (e.g. Marshall 1995), although recently there have been a number of studies examining ethnic identity among Latino, Native American, and Asian youth (e.g. Lysne & Levy 1997, Spencer & Markstrom-Adams 1990). There may be different pathways in the process of ethnic identity development as a function of recency of immigration, differences in parents' ethnic identities and ethnic socialization, and the ethnic make-up of the school the adolescent attends (Quintana et al 1999, Rumbaut 1996).

Phinney and colleagues (e.g. Phinney & Alipuria 1990) suggest that minority adolescents' associations with mainstream culture can take on a variety of forms. Adolescents can assimilate into the majority culture by rejecting their own culture, can live in the majority culture but feel estranged, can reject the majority culture, or can maintain ties to both majority and minority cultures. Research suggests that maintaining ties to both cultures, or biculturalism, is associated with better psychological adjustment (e.g. DeBerry et al 1996, Phinney & Devich-Navarro 1997).

#### **Adolescents and Their Peers**

Popular images of adolescence have long emphasized an adolescent peer culture characterized as a separate society whose values are opposed to those of adults. In reality, there are many peer cultures, and little evidence exists to support the existence of a substantial "generation gap" between parents and adolescents (Brown 1990). During the transition into adolescence, however, adolescents spend increasing amounts of time alone and with friends, and there is a dramatic drop in time adolescents spend with their parents (Larson & Richards 1991). Despite these changes in time allocation, research indicates that adolescents' relationships with their parents influence their interactions with peers (e.g. Brown et al 1993). Indeed, adolescents bring many qualities to their peer relationships that develop early in life as a result of socialization experiences in the family. Studies find that adolescents from warm, supportive families are more socially competent and report more positive friendships (e.g. Lieberman et al 1999). Further, there is evidence that authoritative parenting lessens the effects of negative peer influences (Bogenschneider et al 1998, Mounts & Steinberg 1995). Research also suggests that adolescents without close friends are more influenced by families than peers, and that adolescents in less cohesive and less adaptive families are more influenced by peers than parents (Gauze et al 1996).

In examining the ways in which peers influence adolescent development, there are several important findings from recent work to consider. First, peers influence adolescents in both positive and negative ways. Peers influence academic achievement and prosocial behaviors (Mounts & Steinberg 1995, Wentzel & Caldwell 1997), as well as problem behaviors such as drug and alcohol use, cigarette smoking, and delinquency (Urberg et al 1997). Second, peers do not influence one another during adolescence through coercive pressures; most adolescents are influenced by peers because they admire them and respect their opinions (Susman et al 1994). Third, adolescents and their friends are often similar, but not simply because they influence each other (Hartup 1996). Adolescents choose friends with similar behaviors, attitudes, and identities (Akers et al 1998, Hogue & Steinberg 1995). Finally, susceptibility to peer influence is not uniform among adolescents. Factors such as adolescents' age, personality, socialization history, and perceptions of peers are all important to consider. Adolescents are most influenced by peers in middle adolescence, compared to early and late adolescence (Brown 1990). Research also suggests that peer contact may only predict problem behavior among adolescents who have a history of externalizing problems (Pettit et al 1999).

Prior to Brown's seminal work on adolescent peer groups (Brown et al 1994), most researchers assumed that the key distinction between peer crowds and cliques was in their size. Brown pointed out, however, that crowds and cliques are different from each other in structure and function. Crowds emerge during early adolescence and are large collections of peers defined by reputations and stereotypes (e.g. jocks, nerds, brains, populars, druggies). Crowds place adolescents in a social network and contribute to identity development by influencing the ways in which adolescents view themselves and others. They influence adolescents' behavior by establishing norms for their members (Susman et al 1994). Crowds affect adolescents' self-esteem as well, and adolescents feel better about themselves when they are a member of a crowd with higher status (Brown & Lohr 1987). There is some evidence that crowds divide across ethnic lines (Brown &

Mounts 1989), and that the meaning of crowd membership may differ across ethnic groups (Fordham & Ogbu 1986). Despite these cultural differences, however, for most adolescents crowds become less important, less hierarchical, and more permeable between middle and late adolescence (e.g. Gavin & Furman 1989).

Cliques are much smaller groups of peers that are based on friendship and shared activities. Members of a clique tend to be similar in terms of age, race, socioeconomic status, behaviors, and attitudes. Clique memberships seems to be somewhat stable over time in terms of the defining characteristics of the group (Hogue & Steinberg 1995), but there is evidence that actual membership is more fluid than was once believed, and that many adolescents are not members of a clique or may interact with more than one clique (Cairns et al 1995, Ennett & Bauman 1996, Urberg et al 1995). During middle adolescence, cliques change from being single-sexed to mixed-sexed, and in late adolescence cliques are often transformed into groups of dating couples (Brown 1990).

Little has changed over the past two decades in researchers' descriptions of popular and rejected adolescents. Popular adolescents have close friendships and tend to be friendly, humorous, and intelligent (e.g. Wentzel & Erdley 1993). In contrast, rejected adolescents are often aggressive, irritable, withdrawn, anxious, and socially awkward (e.g. Pope & Bierman 1999). It is important to distinguish among unpopular adolescents who are aggressive, withdrawn, or both aggressive and withdrawn, because the causes, correlates, and consequences of rejection differ across these groups. Aggressive adolescents are typically part of antisocial peer groups and are at risk for conduct problems (e.g. Underwood et al 1996). In contrast, rejected adolescents who are withdrawn tend to be lonely, have low self-esteem, and suffer from depression (e.g. Rubin et al 1995); aggressive-withdrawn teens display a range of psychological problems (e.g. Parkhurst & Asher 1992). Research also indicates that there are some adolescents who are aggressive and also popular, who are described by their peers as aggressive but "cool," and who are often athletic leaders (Rodkin et al 2000).

Some adolescents are not only unpopular, but are also victimized by their peers. Not surprisingly, peer victimization leads to the development of poor self-conceptions as well as internalizing and externalizing problems (Egan & Perry 1998, Graham & Juvonen 1998). Although adolescents who are victimized tend to have few friends (Hodges et al 1997), having a best friend or a friend who is strong and protective weakens the effects of victimization (Hodges et al 1999).

Despite the harmful effects of peer rejection and victimization, there is evidence that unpopular adolescents in middle school can become more popular and accepted in later adolescence, as adolescents become less rigid in their expectations for "normal" behavior and more tolerant of individual differences among their peers (Kinney 1993). Further, interventions designed to improve social competence and social skills have been found to improve adolescents' abilities to get along with peers (e.g. Kelly & de Arma 1989).

As children move into adolescence, friendships evolve into more intimate, supportive, communicative relationships (Buhrmester 1990, Levitt et al 1993). Close

friendships begin typically within same sex pairs, but as adolescents mature, many become intimate friends with members of the opposite sex, usually around the time that they start dating (Richards et al 1998). Social competencies such as initiating interactions, self-disclosure, and provision of support increase as preadolescents mature into early adolescents, and are related to quality of friendship (Buhrmester 1996). In general, during early adolescence friends begin to value loyalty and intimacy more, becoming more trusting and self-disclosing. There is some evidence that among girls, friendship intimacy is fostered by conversation, whereas among boys it is gained through shared activities (McNelles & Connolly 1999). Research also indicates that the tolerance of individuality between close friends increases with age, whereas friends' emphasis on control and conformity decreases (Shulman et al 1997).

One final note about the study of adolescents and their peers: Researchers interested in adolescent development have paid shockingly little attention to the nature and function of teenagers' romantic relationships, despite the well-documented fact that, by middle adolescence, most adolescents have had a boyfriend or girlfriend, and despite the well-founded suspicion that concerns over the presence, absence, and quality of romance in one's life are paramount during this age period (Steinberg 1999). There has been a modest increase recently in theoretical and conceptual writings on adolescent romance (e.g. Furman et al 1999), but this has not been matched by a comparable increase in systematic empirical research. When studies of romance during the second decade of life are to be found, they tend to focus on college undergraduates (e.g. Feldman & Cauffman 1999); seldom do they examine individuals at the beginning stages of experimentation with intimate, sexual relationships. We know virtually nothing about the ways in which romantic relationships change over the course of adolescence, about the antecedents of individual differences in romantic relationships in adolescence, or about the impact of romantic involvement on adolescents' mental health and well-being. This is an area much in need of empirical attention.

#### NEW DIRECTIONS DURING THE PAST DECADE

A decade ago, Dornbusch, Hetherington, and Petersen—at the time the incoming, current, and outgoing Presidents of the Society for Research on Adolescence, respectively—published an article that described the state of the scientific literature on adolescence and suggested some future directions for the field (1991). In retrospect, this article was either remarkably influential or remarkably prescient, because much of what these three scholars recommended, in fact, came to be. Two of their suggestions, in particular, were dominant themes in the study of adolescence during the 1990s: an increased focus on diverse populations of adolescents (and especially on ethnic diversity within North America) and an increased concern for the context in which contemporary adolescents come of age. Additional foci that reflected new, or at least substantially enhanced, interest were studies

of behavior genetics in populations of adolescents and studies of adolescents and their siblings.

### **Increasing Focus on Diverse Populations**

Calls for the research community to expand its focus beyond population of white, middle-class, and suburban teenagers were heeded by many during the past decade. Although there is certainly a long distance to travel before we can say that our knowledge about nonwhite and poor youth is as well-developed as our knowledge about their white and affluent counterparts, there is no question that the field made significant progress in closing this knowledge gap.

Despite broad agreement among social scientists that the field can no longer ignore the ethnic and socioeconomic diversity of the adolescent population, however, many issues remain unresolved about how best to incorporate these factors into empirical research (see McLoyd & Steinberg 1998). First, much of the focus in research on ethnic-minority and poor youth continues to overemphasize problematic aspects of adolescence (e.g. drug use, delinquency, nonmarital pregnancy, school failure, unemployment) and underemphasize the study of normative development within these populations. Whereas it is true that a disproportionate share of many social problems touch the lives of poor and nonwhite youth, the majority of adolescents from these backgrounds develop in psychologically healthy ways, and it makes little sense to focus the study of these youth on adolescent malady.

Second, there is little agreement about the guiding principles or theoretical frameworks that would best advance the knowledge base about the development of ethnic-minority and poor youth (McLoyd & Steinberg 1998). Among the issues that have been discussed are the use and misuse of comparative models; whether constructs and measures are equivalent across different study samples; the relative importance of qualitative versus quantitative methods in studies of different subgroups of youth; and the difficulties one encounters in disentangling the effects of race, ethnicity, immigration status, and social class. Furthermore, much of the work that incorporates diversity into its research designs is not developmental in nature.

Third, the growth of interest in the study of diversity has been disproportionately focused on studies of Black adolescents. Far less is known about normative and atypical development among Hispanic and Asian youth, and virtually nothing is known about Native American adolescents. Moreover, researchers have tended to blur important distinctions within the broad categories of ethnicity typically used in research on adolescents, ignoring differences among, for example, Korean, Vietnamese, and Indian youth (all typically classified as Asian), among Mexican, Puerto Rican, and Cuban youth (all typically classified as Hispanic), or among adolescents who are recent immigrants versus their peers who are not (but see, for example, Feldman et al 1992 and Fuligni 1997 for research on adolescents from immigrant families; and Greenberger & Chen 1996 for more nuanced approaches to the study of ethnic differences among Asian and Asian-American youth). This

is all by way of saying that, whereas the 1990s marked a very good beginning in the study of diversity and adolescent development, there remain many important unstudied and understudied issues that warrant concerted research attention.

## **Understanding Adolescent Development in Context**

Accompanying the move toward incorporating diversity into research on adolescents has been an increased interest in studying adolescent development in context. Whereas most research on adolescent development prior to the mid 1980s focused on describing individual development and functioning (e.g. logical thinking, identity development, moral reasoning, self-esteem, sexual attitudes and values, psychosocial maturity), there was a pronounced shift toward studying the contexts in which these developments take place, including the family and peer group, but also schools (e.g. Eccles & Midgely 1993) and the workplace (e.g. Mortimer et al 1996, Steinberg et al 1993). It is beyond the scope of this review to summarize the major substantive findings to emerge within such a vast literature as adolescent development in context. Rather, we point to several broad trends that deserve comment.

The first was a move away from a global conceptualization of context toward a perspective that attempts to draw finer distinctions within settings and identify the specific dimensions of context that are most important. Many scholars began to abandon the social address model of context, in which individuals are sorted into groups defined by structural variables, such as household composition (e.g. married versus divorced), peer crowd (e.g. jocks versus brains), school organization (e.g. middle school versus junior high school), and employment status (working versus not working). Instead, researchers began to identify the most important mediating processes and variables that accounted for differences between structurally-defined groups, e.g. parent-adolescent conflict in intact versus divorced homes (Hetherington & Stanley-Hagan 1995), differences in peer crowds' values regarding academic achievement (Brown 1990), the developmental appropriateness of different school organizations (Eccles & Barber 1999), and hours per week of employment (Steinberg et al 1993).

A second important development was the expansion of contextual research to include studies of neighborhoods and communities. Several large-scale research programs were launched in this area, many stimulated by the work of Coleman on functional communities (Coleman & Hoffer 1987). Generally speaking, three types of questions were asked by community researchers. First, are there direct effects of community variables on adolescent development—that is, effects of neighborhoods that are over and above those of families, schools, or peer groups (e.g. Sampson 1997)? Second, are there indirect effects of communities on adolescent development—effects that are mediated through the impact of communities on families, schools, and peer groups (e.g. Furstenberg et al 1999)? Finally, do communities moderate the impact of other settings on adolescents' development—for example, do certain parenting practices affect adolescents differently in different

sorts of neighborhoods (e.g. Darling & Steinberg 1997)? Although more research is needed, it appears that the answers to these questions vary considerably as a function of the outcome variable assessed and the way in which "neighborhood" is operationalized.

A third noteworthy trend was the broadening of studies of single contexts examined independently to studies of the interplay between multiple settings. Thus, a growing number of studies appeared that examined the family-peer group nexus (e.g. Brown et al 1993, Fuligni & Eccles 1993); links between the home and school environments (e.g. Eccles & Flanagan 1996) or between school and work (Steinberg et al 1993); the interplay between peer groups and schools (e.g. Fordham & Ogbu 1986); and interconnections among home, peer group, school, and community (Steinberg et al 1992). Several studies also looked at the interplay among hierarchically-ordered (e.g. "nested") settings, in an effort to examine how variations in a larger context (e.g. the community) moderate the influence of a smaller context contained within its sphere (e.g. the family) (e.g. Furstenberg et al 1999).

#### **Behavioral Genetics**

Growing interest in understanding the joint influence of biology and environment on adolescent development led to an increase in behavioral genetics research in recent years focused specifically on adolescents and their families. Most of this work has employed an additive statistical model, where the variance of a psychological or interpersonal characteristic is partitioned among three components: genetic influences, shared environmental influences (i.e. facets of the environment that family members, such as siblings, share in common), and nonshared environmental influences (i.e. facets of the environment that family members do not share in common; Plomin & Daniels 1987). Research over that past decade indicates that both genetic and nonshared environmental influences, such as parental differential treatment, peer relations, and school experiences, are particularly strong in adolescence. Shared environmental factors, such as socioeconomic status, neighborhood quality, and parental psychopathology, are less influential (e.g. McGue et al 1996, Pike et al 1996).

Genetic factors strongly influence aggression, antisocial behavior, and delinquency. Evidence suggests that aggressive behavior is more biologically driven than other behaviors, although shared and nonshared influences on adolescents' externalizing behaviors, including aggression, also have been found (Deater-Deckard & Plomin 1999, Jacobson & Rowe 1999). Genetic factors also have been linked to internalizing problems in adolescence, such as risk for suicide and depressed mood (Blumenthal & Kupfer 1988, Jacobson & Rowe 1999). Interestingly, sex differences in heritability estimates for adolescent adjustment indicate that female adolescents may be more influenced by genetic factors compared with male adolescents, with respect to both internalizing and externalizing problems. Rowe and colleagues (1992), for example, found no nonshared environmental influences on adolescent delinquency among sister-sister or sister-brother pairs. However,

they found that, among pairs of brothers, delinquent behaviors are significantly influenced by nonshared environmental factors.

Research also has found strong genetic influences on adolescent competence, self-image, and intelligence. Adolescents' self-perceptions of scholastic competence, athletic competence, physical appearance, social competence, and general self-worth are highly heritable, with little evidence for shared environmental influences (McGuire et al 1994, 1999). Intelligence in adolescence (as indexed by IQ) is also under strong genetic control, with genetic influences compounding over time and becoming more influential than the family environment (Loehlin et al 1989). Parental education moderates the heritability of IQ, however, with genetic influences being stronger in families with highly-educated parents, consistent with the general notion that heritabilities are generally higher in more favorable environments (Rowe et al 1999).

One of the most important findings to emerge in recent years is that assessments of the adolescent's family environment via adolescent or parent reports—measures previously presumed to assess the environment—may also reflect features of the adolescent's and parents' genetic make-up (which affect the ways in which individuals perceive and describe their family situations) (Plomin et al 1994). Actual and reported levels of conflict, support, and involvement in the family are significantly influenced by adolescents' genetic make-up (Neiderhiser et al 1999), in part because adolescents who display hostile and antisocial behaviors are more likely than adolescents not prone to these problems to illicit negative behaviors from their parents (Ge et al 1996a). Genetic influences on family relations become even more pronounced as adolescents mature, perhaps because older adolescents have more influence in family relationships (Elkins et al 1997).

There is also growing evidence that some of the impact of parenting on adolescent adjustment, depression, and antisocial behavior can be explained to a large extent by genetic transmission (Neiderhiser et al 1999). It is important to note, however, that a good deal of research indicates that most psychological traits and behaviors in adolescence are influenced by both nature and nurture and that, within the domain of environmental influence, it is the nonshared component of the environment that is most influential (Plomin & Daniels 1987); on average, features of the family environment that siblings share explain only 5%–10% of the variance in psychological behaviors and attitudes (Collins et al 2000). However, research also indicates that variance in the family climate (as opposed to the adolescent behavior or personality) across sibling and parent-adolescent relationships is explained more by shared than nonshared influences (Bussell et al 1999).

As noted earlier, however, many scholars find fault with some of the research methods involved in behavior genetics for several reasons (for more extensive reviews of problems with behavior genetics research designs see Collins et al 2000, Stoolmiller 1999, Turkheimer & Waldron 2000). First, behavior genetics research is nondevelopmental and does not address individual development or malleability (Gottleib 1995). Second, studies examining behavior genetics typically allow for main effects only and ignore the possibility that genes may function differently in

different environments, or that genetic and environmental influences are typically correlated (Collins et al 2000). Third, the largest effects for environmental influences on development are found in studies that employ observational methods, yet most research on behavior genetics in adolescence relies on parental and adolescent self-report (Collins et al 2000). Finally, estimates of nonshared environmental influences may be inflated because objectively shared events may have different effects on siblings, resulting in a shared event contributing to nonshared variance (Turkheimer & Waldron 2000).

## Adolescents and Their Siblings

During the past 10 years, research on adolescence and the family moved beyond its traditional focus on the parent-adolescent relationship to also include studies of the family system (Rueter & Conger 1995), the extended family (e.g. Clingempeel et al 1992, Spieker & Bensley 1994), and siblings. Of these areas of study, there was a particular surge of interest in sibling relationships and the ways in which siblings influence adolescent development.

The sibling relationship in adolescence is an emotionally charged one, marked by conflict and rivalry, but also nurturance and social support (Lempers & Clark-Lempers 1992). As children mature from childhood to early adolescence, sibling conflict increases (Brody et al 1994), with adolescents reporting more negativity in their sibling relationships compared to their relationships with peers (Buhrmester & Furman 1990). High levels of conflict in early adolescence gradually diminish as adolescents move into middle and late adolescence. As siblings mature, relations become more egalitarian and supportive, and as with the parent-adolescent relationship, siblings become less influential as adolescents expand their relations outside the family (Hetherington et al 1999).

Several researchers have uncovered important interconnections among parent-child, sibling, and peer relationships in adolescence. A considerable amount of research indicates that the quality of the parent-adolescent relationship influences the quality of relations among adolescent brothers and sisters (e.g. Brody et al 1994). Harmony and cohesiveness in the parent-adolescent relationship are associated with less sibling conflict and a more positive sibling relationship (e.g. Jodl et al 1999). In contrast, adolescents who experience maternal rejection and negativity are more likely to display aggression with both siblings and peers (MacKinnon-Lewis et al 1997). By the same token, children and adolescents learn much about social relationships from sibling interactions, and they bring this knowledge and experience to friendships outside the family. The end result of these interconnections is that adolescents' relations with siblings are similar to their relations with parents and peers.

The quality of the sibling relationship affects not only adolescents' peer relations, but their adjustment in general (Seginer 1998). Positive sibling relationships contribute to adolescent school competence, sociability, autonomy, and self-worth (e.g. Jodl et al 1999). At the same time, siblings can influence the development of

problem behavior (Conger et al 1997). For example, younger sisters of childbearing adolescents are more likely to engage in early sexual activity and to become pregnant during adolescence (e.g. East 1996). Siblings also influence each other's drug use and antisocial behavior (e.g. Rowe et al 1989).

Another important area of research on adolescent siblings in recent years has focused on parents' differential treatment of their children. Parents treat siblings differently because of differences in siblings' ages, personalities, and temperament. Unequal treatment from mothers or fathers can create more conflict among siblings (Brody et al 1987) and is linked to problem behaviors, such as depression and antisocial behavior (Reiss et al 1995). Differential parental closeness and warmth is also associated with psychological adjustment in adolescence (Anderson et al 1994). Despite this evidence for differential treatment and its influence on adolescent development, adolescents report that 75% of parental treatment is not differential, and when treatment is differential it is usually perceived by adolescents as fair and justified, either because of the situation, or because of the other sibling's age or personality (Kowal & Kramer 1997).

#### CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

Knowledge about psychological development and functioning during adolescence continued to expand during the past decade at a rapid pace. Although many of the foci of recent research have been familiar ones—problem behavior, puberty, parent-adolescent relations, the development of the self, and peer relations—new themes and guiding frameworks transformed the research landscape. Compared with studies conducted prior to the mid 1980s, recent research was more contextual, inclusive, and cognizant of the interplay between genetic and environmental influences on development.

Although we commend these shifts in perspective, it is reasonable to ask what happened to research on the psychological development of the individual adolescent amidst all of this focus on context, diversity, and biology. The study of psychosocial development—the study of identity, autonomy, intimacy, and so forth once a central focus of research on adolescence, waned considerably, as researchers turned their attention to contextual influences on behavior and functioning and to the study of individual differences. The study of cognitive development in adolescence has been moribund for some time now, replaced by studies of adolescent decision-making and judgment (e.g. Cauffman & Steinberg 2000, Fischhoff 1988). The study of physical development has progressed little beyond tracking youngsters through Tanner's well-worn stages of the development of secondary sex characteristics. No comprehensive theories of normative adolescent development have emerged to fill the voids created by the declining influence of Freud, Erikson, and Piaget. Instead, the study of adolescence has come to be organized around a collection of "mini-theories"—frameworks designed to explain only small pieces of the larger puzzle. As a consequence, although the field of adolescence research is certainly much bigger now than before, it is less coherent and, in a sense, less developmental than it had been in the past.

Shifts in emphasis and changes in perspective are both natural and healthy for a field. But there is now a need for new, longitudinal research on normative psychosocial, cognitive, and biological development during the second decade of life that builds on recent findings on the context of adolescence, charts new territory, and takes advantage of methodological and technological innovations in the study of brain, biology, and behavior. The application of recent advances in our understanding and assessment of neuropsychological functioning, brain growth and development, neuroendocrine functioning, and the biological bases of emotion, cognition, and social relationships (e.g. Damasio 1999, Nelson & Bloom 1997) has yet to occur in the study of adolescence. Such a foundation holds great promise for the development of a comprehensive theory of normative and atypical adolescent development that takes advantage of the period's remarkable potential as an arena for research that integrates biology, context, and psychological development. In our view, it this sort of integrative, interdisciplinary work that should be the focus of the next decade of research on development during adolescence.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

The authors' work on this chapter was supported by the John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation Research Network on Psychopathology and Development.

#### Visit the Annual Reviews home page at www.AnnualReviews.org

#### LITERATURE CITED

- Akers JF, Jones RM, Coyl DD. 1998. Adolescent friendship pairs: similarities in identity status development, behaviors, attitudes, and intentions. J. Adolesc. Res. 13:178–201
- Alasker F, Olweus D. 1992. Stability of global self-evaluations in early adolescence: a cohort longitudinal study. J. Res. Adolesc. 1:123–45
- Anderson ER, Hetherington EM, Reiss D, Howe G. 1994. Parents' nonshared treatment of siblings and the development of social competence during adolescence. J. Fam. Psychol. 8:303–20
- Archibald AB, Graber JA, Brooks-Gunn J. 1999. Associations among parent-adolescent relationships, pubertal growth, dieting, and body image in young adolescent girls. *J. Res. Adolesc.* 9:395–416
- Arnett JJ. 1999. Adolescent storm and stress,

- reconsidered. Am. Psychol. 54:317-26
- Avenevoli S, Steinberg L. 2000. The continuity of depression across the adolescent transition. In Advances in Child Development and Behavior, ed. H Reese, R Kail. In press
- Baumrind D. 1978. Parental disciplinary patterns and social competence in children. Youth Soc. 9:239–76
- Blumenthal SJ, Kupfer DJ. 1988. Overview of early detection and treatment strategies for suicidal behavior in young people. *J. Youth Adolesc.* 17:1–23
- Bogenschneider K, Wu M, Raffaelli M, Tsay JC. 1998. Parent influences on adolescent peer orientation and substance use: the interface of parenting practices and values. *Child Dev.* 69:1672–88
- Brody GH, Stoneman Z, Burke M. 1987. Child temperaments, maternal differential

- treatment, and sibling relationships. *Dev. Psychol.* 23:354–62
- Brody GH, Stoneman Z, McCoy JK. 1994.
  Forecasting sibling relationships in early adolescence from child temperaments and family processes in middle childhood. *Child Dev.* 65:771–84
- Bronfenbrenner U. 1979. *The Ecology of Human Development*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard Univ. Press
- Brooks-Gunn J, Graber JA, Paikoff RL. 1994. Studying links between hormones and negative affect: models and measures. *J. Res. Adolesc.* 4:469–86
- Brooks-Gunn J, Reiter EO. 1990. The role of pubertal processes. See Feldman & Elliot 1990, pp. 17–53
- Brown BB. 1990. Peer groups and peer cultures. See Feldman & Elliott 1990, pp. 171–96
- Brown BB, Lohr MJ. 1987. Peer group affiliation and adolescent self-esteem: an integration of ego-identity and symbolic interaction theories. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 52:47–55
- Brown BB, Mory M, Kinney D. 1994. Casting crowds in a relational perspective: caricature, channel, and context. In *Advances in Adolescent Development, Personal Relationships During Adolescence*, ed. R Montemayor, G Adams, T Gullotta, 5:123–67. Newbury Park, CA: Sage
- Brown BB, Mounts N. 1989. Peer group structures in single versus multiethnic high schools. Presented at Biennial Meeting of Soc. Res. Child Dev., Kansas City
- Brown BB, Mounts N, Lamborn SD, Steinberg L. 1993. Parenting practices and peer group affiliation in adolescence. *Child Dev.* 64:467–82
- Buchanan CM, Eccles JS, Becker JB. 1992. Are adolescents victims of raging hormones: evidence for activational effects of hormones on moods and behavior at adolescence. *Psychol. Bull.* 111:62–107
- Buhrmester D. 1990. Intimacy of friendship, interpersonal competence, and adjustment during preadolescence and adolescence. *Child Dev.* 61:1101–11

- Buhrmester D. 1996. Need fulfillment, interpersonal competence, and the developmental contexts of early adolescent friendship. In *The Company They Keep*, ed. W Bukowski, A Newcomb, W Hartup, pp. 158–85. New York: Cambridge Univ. Press
- Buhrmester D, Furman W. 1990. Perceptions of sibling relationships during middle childhood and adolescence. *Child Dev.* 61:1387– 98
- Bussell DA, Neiderhiser JM, Pike A, Plomin R, Simmens S, et al. 1999. Adolescents' relationships to siblings and mothers: a multivariate genetic analysis. *Dev. Psychol.* 35:1248–59
- Cairns RB, Leung MC, Buchanan L, Cairns BD. 1995. Friendships and social networks in childhood and adolescence: fluidity, reliability, and interrelations. *Child Dev.* 66:1330–45
- Caspi A, Lynam D, Moffitt TE, Silva PA. 1993. Unraveling girls' delinquency: biological, dispositional, and contextual contributions to adolescent misbehavior. *Dev. Psychol.* 29:19–30
- Caspi A, Moffitt T. 1991. Individual differences and personal transitions: the sample case of girls at puberty. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 61:157–68
- Cauffman E, Steinberg L. 1996. Interactive effects of menarcheal status and dating on dieting and disordered eating among adolescent girls. Dev. Psychol. 32:631–35
- Cauffman E, Steinberg L. 2000. (Im)maturity of judgement in adolescence. *Behav. Sci. Law.* In press
- Clingempeel WG, Colyar JJ, Brand E, Hetherington EM. 1992. Children's relationships with maternal grandparents: a longitudinal study of family structure and pubertal status effects. Child Dev. 63:1404–22
- Coleman J, Hoffer T. 1987. Public and Private High Schools: The Impact of Communities. New York: Basic Books
- Collins WA, Maccoby EE, Steinberg L, Hetherington ME, Bornstein MH. 2000. The case for nature and nurture. Am. Psychol. 55:218– 32

- Compas BE, Hinden BR, Gerhardt CA. 1995. Adolescent development: pathways and processes of risk and resilience. *Annu. Rev. Psychol.* 46:265–93
- Conger KJ, Conger RD, Scaramella LV. 1997.
  Parents, siblings, psychological control, and adolescent adjustment. J. Adolesc. Res. 12:113–38
- Cooper C, Grotevant H, Condon S. 1983. Individuality and connectedness in the family as a context for adolescent identity formation and role taking-skill. In *Adolescent Development in the Family*, ed. H Grotevant, C Cooper, pp. 43–60. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass
- Cyranowski J, Frank E. 2000. Adolescent onset of the gender difference in lifetime rates of major depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 57: 21–27
- Damasio A. 1999. *The Feeling of What Happens*. New York: Harcourt Brace
- Darling N, Steinberg A. 1993. Parenting style as context: an integrative model. *Psychol. Bull*. 113:487–96
- Darling N, Steinberg L. 1997. Community influences on adolescent achievement and deviance. In *Neighborhood Poverty: Context and Consequences for Children*, Vol. 2. *Conceptual, Methodological, and Policy Approaches to Studying Neighborhoods*, ed. J Brooks-Gunn, G Duncan, L Aber, pp. 120–31. New York: Russell Sage Found.
- Deater-Deckard K, Plomin R. 1999. An adoption study of etiology of teacher and parent reports of externalizing behavior problems in middle childhood. *Child Dev.* 70:144–54
- DeBerry KM, Scarr S, Weinberg R. 1996. Family racial socialization and ecological competence: longitudinal assessments of African-American transracial adoptees. *Child Dev.* 67:2375–99
- Deihl LM, Vicary JR, Deike RC. 1997. Longitudinal trajectories of self-esteem from early to middle adolescence and related psychosocial variables among rural adolescents. *J. Res. Adolesc.* 7:393–411
- Dornbusch SM, Petersen AC, Hetherington

- EM. 1991. Projecting the future of research on adolescence. *J. Res. Adolesc.* 1:7–17
- Dubas JS, Graber JA, Petersen AC. 1991. A longitudinal investigation of adolescents' changing perceptions of pubertal timing. *Dev. Psychol.* 27:580–86
- DuBois DL, Bull CA, Sherman MD, Roberts M. 1998. Self-esteem and adjustment in early adolescence: a social-contextual perspective. J. Youth Adolesc. 27:557–83
- East PL. 1996. The younger sisters of childbearing adolescents: their attitudes, expectations, and behaviors. Child Dev. 67:267–82
- Eccles JS, Barber BL. 1999. Student council, volunteering, basketball, or marching band: What kind of extracurricular involvement matters? J. Adolesc. Res. 14:10–43
- Eccles JS, Flanagan C. 1996. Schools, families, and early adolescents: What are we doing wrong and what can we do instead? *J. Dev. Behav. Pediatr.* 17:267–76
- Eccles JS, Midgely C. 1993. Development during adolescence: the impact of stage-environment fit on young adolescents' experiences in schools and in families. *Am. Psychol.* 48:90–101
- Egan SK, Perry DG. 1998. Does low self-regard invite victimization? *Dev. Psychol.* 34:299– 309
- Eisenberg N, ed. 1998. Handbook of Child Psychology, Vol. 3. Social, Emotional, and Personality Development. Series ed. W Damon. New York: Wiley. 5th ed.
- Elkins IJ, McGue M, Iacono WG. 1997. Genetic and environmental influences on parent-son relationships: evidence for increasing genetic influence during adolescence. *Dev. Psychol.* 33:351–63
- Ennett ST, Bauman KE. 1996. Adolescent social networks: school, demographic and longitudinal considerations. *J. Adolesc. Res.* 11:194–215
- Erikson E. 1968. *Identity, Youth, and Crisis*. New York: Norton
- Farrington D. 1995. The development of offending and antisocial behaviour from childhood: key findings from the Cambridge

- Study in Delinquent Youth. *J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry* 36:1–35
- Feldman SS, Cauffman E. 1999. Your cheatin' heart: attitudes, behaviors, and correlates of sexual betrayal in late adolescents. J. Res. Adolesc. 9:227–52
- Feldman SS, Elliott GR, eds. 1990. At the Threshold: The Developing Adolescent. Cambridge, MA: Harvard Univ. Press
- Feldman SS, Mont-Reynaud R, Rosenthal DA. 1992. When East moves West: the acculturation of values of Chinese adolescents in the U.S. and Australia. J. Res. Adolesc. 2:147–73
- Fischhoff B. 1988. Judgement and decision making. In *The Psychology of Human Thought*, ed. R Sternberg, E Smith, pp. 153–87. New York: Cambridge Univ. Press
- Flannery DJ, Rowe DC, Gulley BL. 1993. Impact of pubertal status, timing, and age on adolescent sexual experience and delinquency. J. Adolesc. Res. 8:21–40
- Fletcher A, Darling N, Steinberg L, Dornbusch S. 1995. The company they keep: relation of adolescents' adjustment and behavior to their friends' perceptions of authoritative parenting in the social network. *Dev. Psychol.* 31:300–10
- Fletcher A, Steinberg L, Sellers E. 1999. Adolescents' well-being as a function of perceived inter-parental consistency. J. Marriage Fam. 61:599–610
- Fordham C, Ogbu J. 1986. Black students' success: coping with the burden of "acting white." *Urban Rev.* 18:176–206
- Fuligni AJ. 1997. The academic achievement of adolescents from immigrant families: the roles of family background, attitudes, and behavior. *Child Dev.* 68:351–63
- Fuligni AJ, Eccles JS. 1993. Perceived parentchild relationships and early adolescents' orientation toward peers. *Dev. Psychol.* 29:622– 32
- Furman W, Brown B, Feiring C, eds. 1999. Contemporary Perspectives on Adolescent Romantic Relationships. New York: Cambridge Univ. Press
- Furstenberg F Jr, Cook TD, Eccles JS, Elder

- GH, Sameroff A. 1999. *Managing to Make It: Urban Families and Adolescent Success*. Chicago: Univ. Chicago Press
- Gauze C, Bukowski WM, Aquan-Assee J, Sippola LK. 1996. Interactions between family environment and friendship and associations with self-perceived well-being during adolescence. Child Dev. 67:2201–16
- Gavin LA, Furman W. 1989. Age differences in adolescents' perceptions of their peer groups. *Dev. Psychol.* 25:827–34
- Ge X, Conger RD, Cadoret RJ, Neiderhiser JM, Yates W, et al. 1996a. The developmental interface between nature and nurture: a mutual influence model of child antisocial behavior and parent behaviors. *Dev. Psychol.* 32:574– 89
- Ge X, Conger RD, Elder GH Jr. 1996b. Coming of age too early: pubertal influences on girls' vulnerability to psychological distress. *Child Dev.* 67:3386–400
- Gottlieb G. 1995. Some conceptual deficiencies in 'developmental' behavior genetics. *Hum. Dev.* 58:131–41
- Graber JA, Brooks-Gunn J, Warren MP. 1995.
  The antecedents of menarcheal age: heredity, family environment, and stressful life events.
  Child Dev. 66:346–59
- Graham S, Juvonen J. 1998. Self-blame and peer victimization in middle school: an attributional analysis. Dev. Psychol. 34:587–38
- Gray-Little B, Hafdahl AR. 2000. Factors influencing racial comparisons of self-esteem: a quantitative review. *Psychol. Bull.* 126:26– 54
- Greenberger E, Chen C. 1996. Perceived family relationships and depressed mood in early and late adolescence: a comparison of European and Asian Americans. *Dev. Psychol.* 32:707–16
- Grotevant H. 1998. Adolescent development in family contexts. See Eisenberg 1998, pp. 1097–149
- Hall GS. 1904. *Adolescence*. New York: Appleton
- Harris JR. 1995. Where is the children's environment? A group socialization theory of

- development. Psychol. Rev. 102:458–89
- Harter S. 1998. The development of self-representations. See Eisenberg 1998, pp. 553–618
- Harter S, Marold DB, Whitesell NR, Cobbs G. 1996. A model of the effects of perceived parent and peer support on adolescent false self behavior. Child Dev. 67:360–74
- Harter S, Monsour A. 1992. Development analysis of conflict caused by opposing attributes in the adolescent self-portrait. *Dev. Psychol.* 28:251–60
- Harter S, Waters P, Whitesell NR. 1998. Relational self-worth: differences in perceived worth as a person across interpersonal contexts among adolescents. *Child Dev.* 69:756–66
- Hartup WW. 1996. The company they keep: friendships and their developmental significance. Child Dev. 67:1–13
- Hauser ST, Powers S, Jacobson A, Noam G, Weiss B, Follansbee D. 1984. Family contexts of adolescent ego development. *Child Dev.* 55:195–213
- Henry B, Moffitt TE, Robins LN, Earls F, Silva PA. 1993. Early family predictors of child and adolescent antisocial behavior: Who are the mothers of delinquents? *Crim. Behav. Ment. Health* 3:97–118
- Hetherington EM, Clingempeel W, Anderson E, Deal J, Hagan M, et al. 1992. Coping with marital transitions: a family systems perspective. *Monogr. Soc. Res. Child Dev.* Vol. 57, Serial No. 227
- Hetherington EM, Henderson SH, Reiss D. 1999. Adolescent siblings in stepfamilies: family functioning and adolescent adjustment. *Monogr. Soc. Res. Child Dev.* Vol. 64, Serial No. 259
- Hetherington EM, Stanley-Hagan M. 1995. Parenting in divorced and remarried families. In Handbook of Parenting, Vol. 3. Status and Social Conditions of Parenting, ed. M Bornstein, pp. 233–54. Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum
- Hodges EVE, Boivin M, Vitaro F, Bukowski WM. 1999. The power of friendship: protection against an escalating cycle of peer vic-

- timization. Dev. Psychol. 35:94-101
- Hodges EVE, Malone MJ, Perry DG. 1997. Individual risk and social risk as interacting determinants of victimization in the peer group. Dev. Psychol. 33:1032–39
- Hogue A, Steinberg L. 1995. Homophily of internalized distress in adolescent peer groups. *Dev. Psychol.* 31:897–906
- Holmbeck GN. 1996. A model of family relational transformations during the transition to adolescence: parent-adolescent conflict. In *Transitions Through Adolescence: Interpersonal Domains and Contexts*, ed. J Graber, J Brooks-Gunn, A Peterson, pp. 167–99. Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum
- Holmbeck GN, Hill JP. 1991. Conflictive engagement, positive affect, and menarche in families with seventh-grade girls. *Child Dev.* 62:1030–48
- Hughs S, Power T, Francis D. 1992. Defining patterns of drinking in adolescence: a cluster analytic approach. J. Stud. Alcohol 53:40–47
- Jacobson KC, Rowe DC. 1999. Genetic and environmental influences on the relationships between family connectedness, school connectedness, and adolescent depressed mood: sex differences. Dev. Psychol. 35:926–39
- Jodl KM, Bridges M, Kim JE, Mitchell AS, Chan RW. 1999. Relations among relationships: a family systems perspective. See Hetherington et al 1999, pp. 150–83
- Johnston L, Bachman J, O'Malley P. 1997.
  Monitoring the Future. Ann Arbor, MI: Inst. Soc. Res.
- Keating DP. 1990. Adolescent thinking. See Feldman & Elliott 1990, pp. 54–89
- Keel PK, Fulkerson JA, Leon GR. 1997. Disordered eating precursors in pre- and early adolescent girls and boys. *J. Youth Adolesc*. 26:203–16
- Kelly J, de Arma A. 1989. Social relationships in adolescence: skill development and training. In *The Adolescent as Decision-Maker*, ed. J Worell, F Danner. San Diego: Academic
- Kessler RC, McGonagle KA, Swartz M, Blazer DG, Nelson CB. 1993. Sex and depression in the National Comorbidity Survey: I. Lifetime

- prevalence, chronicity and recurrence. *J. Affect. Disord.* 29:85–96
- Kim K, Smith PK. 1998. Childhood stress, behavioural symptoms and mother-daughter pubertal development. J. Adolesc. 21:231–40
- Kinney D. 1993. From nerds to normals: the recovery of identity among adolescents from middle school to high school. *Sociol. Educ.* 66:21–40
- Kling KC, Hyde JS, Showers CJ, Buswell BN. 1999. Gender differences in self-esteem: a meta-analysis. *Psychol. Bull.* 125:470–500
- Kowal A, Kramer L. 1997. Children's understanding of parental differential treatment. *Child Dev.* 68:113–26
- Larson R, Richards MH. 1991. Daily companionship in late childhood and early adolescence: changing developmental contexts. Child Dev. 62:284–300
- Laursen B. 1995. Conflict and social interaction in adolescent relationships. *J. Res. Adolesc.* 5:55–70
- Laursen B, Coy KC, Collins WA. 1998. Reconsidering changes in parent-child conflict across adolescence: a meta-analysis. *Child Dev.* 69:817–32
- Lempers JD, Clark-Lempers DS. 1992. Young, middle, and late adolescents' comparisons of the functional importance of five significant relationships. *J. Youth Adolesc.* 21:53–96
- Lerner RM, Galambos NL. 1998. Adolescent development: challenges and opportunities for research, programs, and policies. *Annu. Rev. Psychol.* 49:413–46
- Levitt MJ, Guacci-Franco N, Levitt JL. 1993. Convoys of social support in childhood and early adolescence: structure and function. *Dev. Psychol.* 29:811–18
- Lieberman M, Doyle AB, Markiewicz D. 1999. Developmental patterns in security of attachment to mother and father in late childhood and early adolescence: associations with peer relations. *Child Dev.* 70:202–13
- Loehlin JC, Horn JM, Willerman L. 1989. Modeling IQ change: evidence from the Texas Adoption Project. *Child Dev.* 60:993–1004
- Luster T, McAdoo HP. 1995. Factors re-

- lated to self-esteem among African American youths: a secondary analysis of the High/Scope Perry Preschool data. *J. Res. Adolesc.* 5:451–67
- Lysne M, Levy GD. 1997. Differences in ethnic identity in Native American adolescents as a function of school context. J. Adolesc. Res. 12:372–88
- MacKinnon-Lewis C, Starnes R, Volling B, Johnson S. 1997. Perceptions of parenting as predictors of boys' sibling and peer relations. *Dev. Psychol.* 33:1024–31
- Marshall S. 1995. Ethnic socialization of African American children: implications for parenting, identity development, and academic achievement. J. Youth Adolesc. 24:377–96
- Masten A, Coatsworth J, Neemann J, Gest S, Tellegen A, Garmezy N. 1995. The structure and coherence of competence from childhood through adolescence. *Child Dev.* 66:1635–59
- Mayseless O, Wiseman H, Hai I. 1998. Adolescents' relationships with father, mother, and same-gender friend. J. Adolesc. Res. 13:101–23
- McClintock M. 1980. Major gaps in menstrual cycle research: behavioral and physiological controls in a biological context. In *The Menstrual Cycle*, ed. M Komenich, J McSweeney, J Noack, N Elder, 2:7–23. New York: Springer
- McGue M, Sharma A, Benson P. 1996. The effect of common rearing on adolescent adjustment: evidence from a U.S. adoption cohort. Dev. Psychol. 32:604–13
- McGuire S, Manke B, Saudino KJ, Reiss D, Hetherington EM, Plomin R. 1999. Perceived competence and self-worth during adolescence: a longitudinal behavioral genetic study. *Child Dev.* 70:1283–96
- McGuire S, Neiderhiser JM, Reiss D, Hetherington EM, et al. 1994. Genetic and environmental influences on perceptions of self-worth and competence in adolescence: a study of twins, full siblings, and stepsiblings. Child Dev. 65:785–99

- McLoyd V, Steinberg L, ed. 1998. Studying Minority Adolescents: Conceptual, Methodological, and Theoretical Issues. Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum
- McNelles LR, Connolly JA. 1999. Intimacy between adolescent friends: age and gender differences in intimate affect and intimate behaviors. J. Res. Adolesc. 9:143–59
- Meeus W, Iedema J, Helsen M, Vollebergh W. 1999. Patterns of identity development: review of literature and longitudinal analysis. *Dev. Rev.* 19:419–61
- Moffitt TE. 1993. Adolescence-limited and life-course-persistent antisocial behavior: a developmental taxonomy. *Psychol. Rev.* 100:674–701
- Montemayor R, Eberly M, Flannery DJ. 1993.
  Effects of pubertal status and conversation topic on parent and adolescent affective expression. J. Early Adolesc. 13:431–47
- Mortimer JT, Finch MD, Ryu S, Shanahan MJ, et al. 1996. The effects of work intensity on adolescent mental health, achievement, and behavioral adjustment: new evidence from a prospective study. *Child Dev.* 67:1243–61
- Mounts NS, Steinberg L. 1995. An ecological analysis of peer influence on adolescent grade point average and drug use. *Dev. Psychol.* 31:915–22
- Neiderhiser JM, Reiss D, Hetherington EM, Plomin R. 1999. Relationships between parenting and adolescent adjustment over time: genetic and environmental contributions. *Dev. Psychol.* 35:680–92
- Nelson CA, Bloom FE. 1997. Child development and neuroscience. *Child Dev.* 68:970–87
- Nolen-Hoeksema S, Girgus J. 1994. The emergence of gender differences in depression during adolescence. *Psychol. Bull.* 115:424–43
- Nolen-Hoeksema S, Girgus JS, Seligman ME. 1991. Sex differences in depression and explanatory style in children. *J. Youth Adolesc*. 20:233–45
- Parkhurst JT, Asher SR. 1992. Peer rejection in middle school: subgroup differences in

- behavior, loneliness, and interpersonal concerns. *Dev. Psychol.* 28:231–41
- Petersen AC. 1985. Pubertal development as a cause of disturbance: myths, realities, and unanswered questions. *Genet. Soc. Gen. Psychol. Monogr.* 111:205–32
- Petersen AC. 1988. Adolescent development. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 39:583–607
- Petersen AC, Sarigiani PA, Kennedy RE. 1991.
  Adolescent depression: Why more girls? J.
  Youth Adolesc. 20:247–71
- Pettit GS, Bates JE, Dodge KA, Meece DW. 1999. The impact of after-school peer contact on early adolescent externalizing problems is moderated by parental monitoring, perceived neighborhood safety, and prior adjustment. *Child Dev.* 70:768–78
- Phinney JS, Alipuria LL. 1990. Ethnic identity in college students from four ethnic groups. *J. Adolesc.* 13:171–83
- Phinney JS, Cantu CL, Kurtz DA. 1997. Ethnic and American identity as predictors of selfesteem among African American, Latino, and White adolescents. *J. Youth Adolesc*. 26:165–85
- Phinney JS, Devich-Navarro M. 1997. Variations in bicultural identification among African American and Mexican American adolescents. J. Res. Adolesc. 7:3–32
- Pike A, McGuire S, Hetherington EM, Reiss D, Plomin R. 1996. Family environment and adolescent depressive symptoms and antisocial behavior: a multivariate genetic analysis. Dev. Psychol. 32:590–604
- Plomin R, Daniels D. 1987. Why are children in the same family so different from one another? *Behav. Brain Sci.* 10:1–60
- Plomin R, Reiss D, Hetherington EM, Howe GW. 1994. Nature and nurture: genetic contributions to measures of the family environment. *Dev. Psychol.* 30:32–43
- Pope AW, Bierman KL. 1999. Predicting adolescent peer problems and antisocial activities: the relative roles of aggression and dysregulation. *Dev. Psychol.* 35:335–46
- Quintana SM, Castaneda-English P, Ybarra VC. 1999. Role of perspective-taking abilities

- and ethnic socialization in development of adolescent ethnic identity. *J. Res. Adolesc.* 9:161–84
- Reiss D, Hetherington EM, Plomin R, Howe GW, Simmens SJ, et al. 1995. Genetic questions for environmental studies. Arch Gen. Psychiatry 52:925–36
- Richards MH, Crowe PA, Larson R, Swarr A. 1998. Developmental patterns and gender differences in the experience of peer companionship during adolescence. *Child Dev.* 69:154–63
- Richards MH, Larson R. 1993. Pubertal development and the daily subjective states of young adolescents. *J. Res. Adolesc.* 3:145–69
- Rodkin PC, Farmer TW, Pearl R, Van Acker R. 2000. Heterogeneity of popular boys: antisocial and prosocial configurations. *Dev. Psychol.* 36:14–24
- Rowe DC, Jacobson KC, Van den Oord EJCG. 1999. Genetic and environmental influences on vocabulary IQ: parental education level as moderator. *Child Dev.* 70:1151–62
- Rowe DC, Rodgers JL, Meseck-Bushey S. 1992. Sibling delinquency and the family environment: shared and unshared influences. Child Dev. 63:59–67
- Rowe DC, Rodgers JL, Meseck-Bushey S, St. John C. 1989. Sexual behavior and nonsexual deviance: a sibling study of their relationship. *Dev. Psychol.* 25:61–69
- Rubin KH, Xinyin C, McDougall P, Bowker A, McKinnon J. 1995. The Waterloo Longitudinal Project: predicting internalizing and externalizing problems in adolescence. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 7:751–64
- Rueter MA, Conger RD. 1995. Interaction style, problem-solving behavior, and family problem-solving effectiveness. *Child Dev.* 66:98–115
- Rumbaut R. 1996. The crucible within: ethnic identity, self-esteem, and segmented assimilation among children of immigrants. *Int. Migr. Rev.* 28:748–94
- Rutter M. 1989. Pathways from childhood to adult life. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 30:23–51

- Sagrestano LM, McCormick SH, Paikoff RL, Holmbeck GN. 1999. Pubertal development and parent-child conflict in low-income, urban, African American adolescents. J. Res. Adolesc. 9:85–107
- Sampson RJ. 1997. Collective regulation of adolescent misbehavior: validation results from eighty Chicago neighborhoods. J. Adolesc. Res. 12:227–44
- Sampson RJ, Laub JH. 1995. Understanding variability in lives through time: contributions of life-course criminology. Stud. Crime Crime Prev. 4:143–58
- Seginer R. 1998. Adolescents' perceptions of relationships with older siblings in the context of other close relationships. J. Res. Adolesc. 8:287–308
- Shulman S, Laursen B, Kalman Z, Karpovsky S. 1997. Adolescent intimacy revisited. J. Youth Adolesc. 26:597–617
- Silbereisen RK, Petersen AC, Albrecht HT, Kracke B. 1989. Maturational timing and the development of problem behavior: longitudinal studies in adolescence. *J. Early Adolesc*. 9:247–68
- Silverberg SB, Steinberg L. 1990. Psychological well-being of parents with early adolescent children. Dev. Psychol. 26:658–66
- Smetana JG. 1995. Parenting styles and conceptions of parental authority during adolescence. Child Dev. 66:299–316
- Smetana JG, Yau J, Hanson S. 1991. Conflict resolution in families with adolescents. J. Res. Adolesc. 1:189–206
- Spencer MB, Markstrom-Adams C. 1990. Identity processes among racial and ethnic minority children in America. *Child Dev.* 61:290–310
- Spieker SJ, Bensley L. 1994. Roles of living arrangements and grandmother social support in adolescent mothering and infant attachment. *Dev. Psychol.* 30:102–11
- Steinberg L. 1988. Reciprocal relation between parent-child distance and pubertal maturation. *Dev. Psychol.* 24:122–28
- Steinberg L. 1990. Autonomy, conflict, and

- harmony in the family relationship. See Feldman & Elliot 1990, pp. 54–89
- Steinberg L. 1999. *Adolescence*. Boston: McGraw-Hill. 5th ed.
- Steinberg L. 2000. We know some things: parent-adolescent relations in retrospect and prospect. J. Res. Adolesc. In press
- Steinberg L, Dornbusch SM, Brown BB. 1992. Ethnic differences in adolescent achievement: an ecological perspective. Am. Psychol. 47:723–29
- Steinberg L, Fegley S, Dornbusch SM. 1993.
  Negative impact of part-time work on adolescent adjustment: evidence from a longitudinal study. *Dev. Psychol.* 29:171–80
- Steinberg L, Mounts NS, Lamborn SD, Dornbusch SM. 1991. Authoritative parenting and adolescent adjustment across varied ecological niches. J. Res. Adolesc. 1:19–36
- Stoolmiller M. 1999. Implications of the restricted range of family environments for estimates of heritability and nonshared environment in behavior-genetic adoption studies. *Psychol. Bull.* 125:392–409
- Surbey M. 1990. Family composition, stress, and human menarche. In *The Socioen-docrinology of Primate Reproduction*, ed. F Bercovitch, T Zeigler, pp. 1–25. New York: Liss
- Susman S, Dent C, McAdams L, Stacy A, Burton D, Flay B. 1994. Group self-identification and adolescent cigarette smoking: a 1-year prospective study. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 103:576–80
- Turkheimer E, Waldron M. 2000. Nonshared environment: a theoretical, methodological, and quantitative review. *Psychol. Bull.* 126:78–108

- Underwood MK, Kupersmidt JB, Coie JD. 1996. Childhood peer sociometric status and aggression as predictors of adolescent childbearing. J. Res. Adolesc. 6:201–23
- Urberg KA, Degirmencioglu SM, Pilgrim C. 1997. Close friend and group influence on adolescent cigarette smoking and alcohol use. Dev. Psychol. 33:834–44
- Urberg KA, Degirmencioglu SM, Tolson JM, Halliday-Scher K. 1995. The structure of adolescent peer networks. *Dev. Psychol.* 31:540–47
- Usmiani S, Daniluk J. 1997. Mothers and their adolescent daughters: relationship between self-esteem, gender role identity, and body image. J. Youth Adolesc. 26:45–62
- Wentzel KR, Caldwell K. 1997. Friendships, peer acceptance, and group membership: relations to academic achievement in middle school. *Child Dev.* 68:1198–209
- Wentzel KR, Erdley CA. 1993. Strategies for making friends: relations to social behavior and peer acceptance in early adolescence. *Dev. Psychol.* 29:819–26
- Wichstrom L. 1999. The emergence of gender difference in depressed mood during adolescence: the role of intensified gender socialization. Dev. Psychol. 35:232–45
- Williams JM, Dunlop LC. 1999. Pubertal timing and self-reported delinquency among male adolescents. J. Adolesc. 22:157– 71
- Zahn-Waxler C, Klimes-Dougan B, Slattery M. 2000. Internalizing problems of childhood and adolescence: Prospects, pitfalls, and progress in understanding the development of anxiety and depression. Dev. Psychopathol. In press

# **CONTENTS**

SOCIAL COGNITIVE THEORY: An Agentic Perspective, Albert	
Bandura	1
NATURE AND OPERATION OF ATTITUDES, Icek Ajzen	27
META-ANALYSIS: Recent Developments in Quantitative Methods for	
Literature Reviews, R. Rosenthal, M. R. DiMatteo	59
ADOLESCENT DEVELOPMENT, Laurence Steinberg, Amanda	
Sheffield Morris	83
THEORIES OF ASSOCIATIVE LEARNING IN ANIMALS, John M.	
Pearce, Mark E. Bouton	111
ON HAPPINESS AND HUMAN POTENTIALS: A Review of Research	
on Hedonic and Eudaimonic Well-Being, <i>Richard M. Ryan, Edward L.</i>	141
Deci SENTENCE AND TEXT COMPREHENSION: Roles of Linguistic	141
Structure, Charles Clifton Jr., Susan A. Duffy	167
PERSONALITY, David C. Funder	197
THINKING, Arthur B. Markman, Dedre Gentner	223
CONSUMER RESEARCH: In Search of Identity, <i>Itamar Simonson</i> , Ziv	223
Carmon, Ravi Dhar, Aimee Drolet, Stephen M. Nowlis	249
SLEEP-WAKE AS A BIOLOGICAL RHYTHM, P. Lavie	277
STATISTICAL GRAPHICS: Mapping the Pathways of Science, <i>Howard</i>	211
Wainer, Paul F. Velleman	305
THE DEVELOPMENT OF VISUAL ATTENTION IN INFANCY, John	202
Colombo	337
PSYCHOLINGUISTICS: A Cross-Language Perspective, <i>Elizabeth</i>	
Bates, Antonella Devescovi, Beverly Wulfeck	369
JOB BURNOUT, Christina Maslach, Wilmar B. Schaufeli, Michael P.	
Leiter	397
OLFACTION, Richard L. Doty	423
ACQUISITION OF INTELLECTUAL AND PERCEPTUAL-MOTOR	
SKILLS, David A. Rosenbaum, Richard A. Carlson, Rick O. Gilmore	
	453
THE SCIENCE OF TRAINING: A Decade of Progress, Eduardo Salas,	
Janis A. Cannon-Bowers	471
COMPARING PERSONAL TRAJECTORIES AND DRAWING	
CAUSAL INFERENCES FROM LONGITUDINAL DATA, Stephen W.	501
Raudenbush	501
DISRESPECT AND THE EXPERIENCE OF INJUSTICE, Dale T.	507
Miller	527
HEALTH PSYCHOLOGY: Psychosocial and Biobehavioral Aspects of Chronic Disease Management, <i>Neil Schneiderman</i> , <i>Michael H. Antoni</i> ,	
Patrice G. Saab, Gail Ironson	555
DECISION TECHNOLOGY, W. Edwards, B. Fasolo	581
EVOLUTIONARY PSYCHOLOGY: Toward a Unifying Theory and a	361
Hybrid Science, <i>Linnda R. Caporael</i>	607
ATTENTION AND PERFORMANCE, Harold Pashler, James C.	007
Johnston, Eric Ruthruff	629
	0 <b>2</b> )
PROBLEMS FOR JUDGMENT AND DECISION MAKING, R. Hastie	653